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1. Outline progress over the last 6 months (April – Sept) against the agreed project 
implementation timetable (if your project has started less than 6 months ago, please 
report on the period since start up to end September).  
CABI convened the project inception workshop from 29th June – 1st July 2022 in Kenya, that 
brought together the key project partners from Kenya, South Sudan and Uganda i.e., Kenya 
(KALRO, KEPHIS, NMK), Uganda (NARO/MAAIF) and South Sudan (University of Juba). The 
meeting, attended by 15 people aimed to provide project team members with a good 
understanding of the project and to plan for its successful implementation. The meeting also 
included a field visit to one of the release sites in Kenya to understand the implementation of a 
classical biological control of papaya mealybug (PMB), and learn lessons on how they can 
implement the same in their respective countries.  
 
A Participatory Rapid Rural Appraisal (PRRA) was also conducted in Uganda to assess farmer’s 
knowledge, perceptions and practices towards biological control of PMB to conserve biodiversity. 
This involved seventeen focus group discussions and interviews using semi-structured questions 
among 333 papaya fruit growers in six sub-counties. At least 77% male and 17% female 
respondents were conversant of PMB. Farmers mainly attributed the PMB outbreaks to low 
productivity and poor-quality fruits. They observed that trees take longer to bear fruit and when 
they do, they only last one season compared to an average of 4 before. It was estimated that 
before the pest invaded, farmers obtained UGX 6-8 million/acre each season (£1,800), but 
currently only obtain UGX 1 million/acre each season (£230). Pesticide sprays were the most 
common management practices though they were reported ineffective. Managing PMB with 
pesticides was very challenging due to waxy covering hence justifying the deployment of 
biological control using parasitoids.  
 
In order to get the buy-in from stakeholders on biological control as a means to control PMB and 
conserve biodiversity, a workshop was held at NARO-Kawanda on 29th Sept 2022 to share the 
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Please note: Any planned modifications to your project schedule/workplan can be discussed in 
this report but should also be raised with NIRAS-LTS International through a Change Request. 
Please DO NOT send these in the same email. 
 
Please send your completed report by email to BCF-Reports@niras.com. The report should be 
between 2-3 pages maximum. Please state your project reference number, followed by the specific 
fund in the header of your email message e.g. Subject: 29-001 Darwin Initiative Half Year Report 
 




